Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association

Annual Meeting Minutes

November 4, 2006

The annual meeting of the Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association was held at 10:00 a.m. on Saturday, November 4, 2006, at the clubhouse at Pelican Bay Condominiums in Osage Beach, Missouri.  An attendance sheet was routed.  Of the Association’s 54 property owners, 38 were represented either in person (20) or by proxy (18).  The remaining 16 property owners were not represented.  Having reached the necessary quorum to conduct business, the meeting was called to order by the Association’s president, Tom Eckdahl.  

All property owners in attendance introduced themselves.

2005 Annual Meeting Minutes

The first order of business was the reading of the minutes of the 2005 annual meeting, unless the members decided to forgo it.  Tom Otto made a motion to dispense with the reading.  Rita Ellis seconded the motion.  The members voted unanimously in favor.

Budget Presentation

Tom Eckdahl asked the Association’s treasurer, Cindy Howell, to review our 2006 financial results and present the proposed budget for 2007.  (A copy of the report is attached.)  Cindy reported that 2006 expenses are expected to exceed revenue by an estimated $4,438, due to an unusually bad year for leaks in our water system.  We had budgeted $4,700 for water system repairs (which was approximately what had been spent in prior years), but actual costs totaled $14,279.  We were somewhat helped by the lower-than-expected cost of the special project to return our smaller well to service.  That project was budgeted at $12,150; the actual cost was $10,380.  Also, we were helped by the unusually mild winter, which resulted in no snow removal costs.

For 2007, we are assuming a return to more normal expense levels.  We are projecting water system repair costs of $5,000, which is roughly what was spent in both 2005 and 2004.  We are also estimating maintenance expenses at $4,000—up from $2,659 in 2006—based on an expectation of higher snow removal needs.  Not much change is expected in other expense items.  Operating and maintaining our water and sewer systems will account for around 70% of our total expenses. 

Cindy proposed a 2007 assessment of $650 per property owner.  This is a $50 increase from the 2006 annual assessment (excluding the special assessment of $225).  The increase is necessary to help cover the shortfall that is expected at the end of the current year.  Andy McKibben made a motion to approve an assessment of $650 for 2007.  Glenn Karr seconded the motion.  Tom Eckdahl asked for a vote on the motion, and the vote in favor was unanimous.

Old Business

Rita Ellis asked about the locations of the three water leaks that we had thus far in 2006, and Cindy indicated where they were.  Pat Dexter then asked Jim Glickert to explain for those in attendance why leaks are more likely to occur in water lines serving older homes in the subdivision than newer ones.  Jim first said that this has been a terrible year for water leaks, but that the worst may be behind us.  He explained that many years ago, a flexible, black plastic pipe had been used to connect the water main (which is a thick-walled PVC pipe, and which has never leaked) to the shut-off valves located in the front yards of the houses being built.  Some of these lines are now up to 25 years old and have been the source of our leaks.  Up until a few years ago, the breaks were in most cases fixed by clamping a fitting around the leak.  This left the black plastic line in service.  In more recent years, though, we have been abandoning any black plastic lines that are leaking, and installing new PVC lines between the water main and shut-off valves.  Thus, all of the repairs done in the last three years have been permanent repairs (since we haven’t had any problems with PVC lines).  As we continue to remove from our system any black plastic lines that start leaking, we should see fewer repairs.  He guessed that there might be as many as twelve houses still connected with the black plastic pipe.  (All of the houses on Island Court and Ridgeview Terrace, and most of the houses built in the last ten years on Hawk Island Drive, are connected with PVC lines, and shouldn’t cause us any problems.)

Mike Carr asked about a possible new water leak in the middle of the street in front of 1386 Hawk Island Drive.  Jim Glickert responded that we’ve noticed the standing water but haven’t yet figured out what is causing it.  Glenn Karr asked whether is might be sewer related since there is more water on the road at certain times, but Jim said in response that there isn’t any odor associated with it, there isn’t much pressure in our sewer lines (to push the water up through the asphalt) and we’ve never had a break in our sewer line, which is made of PVC.  There is a chance that the water could be related to the nightly backwashing of our water filtration system, which discharges the water on the nearby hill.  We will be monitoring the situation and trying to figure out what is going on.

Mike Carr raised the idea of hiring a contractor to vacuum leaves raked to the curb.  Tom Eckdahl said that we could look into it.  Jim Glickert pointed out that this was talked about a few years ago, but that the problem was equitably determining who owes the contractor how much for removing the leaves from their individual yards.  No further action is planned.

New Business

Mick Johnson raised the issue of Camden County spreading gravel on our streets when it snows.  He said that it’s fine for hilly streets, but questioned why they do it on flat streets.  The gravel becomes a mess that homeowners have to sweep up in the spring.  He asked if we could get the county not to do it.  Tom Eckdahl said that we’ll talk to the county to see if that’s possible.

Rita Ellis said that she encountered ice at the entrance to Island Court last year.  Jim Glickert said that our snow-removal contractor came out right away after being called about the situation.  He added that if there is a problem on Island Court or Ridgeview Terrace—both of which are owned by the Association—let us know about it so we can call the contractor (Always Clean) to take care of it.  Hawk Island Drive is owned and maintained by Camden County. 

Jim Glickert mentioned that ambulance and fire personnel were called to an emergency on Hawk Island Drive in May.  They were somewhat delayed in responding by confusion over the correct route to take to reach their destination.  They said that they simply cannot know from memory how to get to every address in their 75 square-mile territory.  This is particularly important for residents on Hawk Island Drive, since the street starts at the top of the hill and winds its way around and then down the hill where several intersections are located.  If residents call for emergency help, they are strongly urged, if at all possible, to have someone in the household drive to the subdivision entrance and provide a lead-in.  Calling a neighbor to ask them to provide a lead-in would be a good alternative.  If nothing else, having someone standing in the street (maybe with a flashlight at night) to flag down the responders could save precious time. 

Jim Glickert recommended that every homeowner know where the water shut-off valve is located in their front yard.  (Making it plainly visible would also be advisable.)  A situation may arise when it is necessary to quickly shut off the water to the house.  Tom Eckdahl said that he had lived in a subdivision where a homeowner was out of town and water was discovered flowing out from under their back door.  A leak in the water line in the front yard was following the water line into the house.  The shut-off valve could not be found in the yard, so water continued to run into the house until a utility crew was able to come out, dig up the water line and stop the flow.  In the meantime, the flooding damage continued.  On a similar note, Jim Glickert strongly advised homeowners to specify an emergency contact in their homeowners directory listing so that if they are out of town, for example, we have someone else to call in an emergency situation.

As first mentioned at last year’s annual meeting, Jim Glickert said that the Association’s agreement with Lake Cable expires in April 2007.  A long discussion at last year’s meeting indicated that homeowners were not happy with Lake Cable’s limited television channel line-up and wanted high-speed Internet service.  (Lake Cable subsequently surveyed their customers and added some channels to their line-up, and initiated high-speed Internet service earlier this year.)  We told the homeowners that we were going to explore our options, and that we would report back to them before doing anything.  In June 2006, we made our first contact with Charter Cable, whose system comes close to Hawk Island Estates.  After a number of phone calls over the summer, we still couldn’t get a response from them.  A subsequent letter to a Charter executive led us to yet another contact person, but to date we have been unable to get a substantive answer from anyone in their organization as to whether they are interested in serving our subdivision.  We are currently waiting for a Charter construction person to call us about looking at what it would take in terms of equipment to provide service.  At this point, it looks nearly impossible to be able to negotiate an agreement with Charter and initiate service by next April.  Also, Charter’s customer service is notoriously poor, and even if they did come into our subdivision, that might be the start of even bigger problems for us.  In short, it looks like Charter is not an option for us.

When asked what will happen with the Lake Cable contract, Jim Glickert responded that we expect them to present us with a new agreement or an extension before April.  Another property owner suggested that we not sign an agreement extending too long into the future.  Jim mentioned that the board has talked about this, and is thinking of a term extending no more than a few years.  Since the current agreement expires long before our next meeting, the property owners will be relying on the board to negotiate and make a reasonable decision on a new or extended agreement. 

Phil Kardis revisited the issue of emergency vehicles having difficulty finding their way through the subdivision.  He asked whether we could give the emergency services providers with a map of the subdivision.  Jim Glickert responded by saying that the ideal solution would be for the emergency responders to have currently-available mobile mapping technology available in their vehicles.  Andy McKibben said that continuing work on Camden County’s E-911 addressing system could help alleviate the problem, but that the layout of the county’s roads has been making the system extremely difficult to implement.  Jim reported that for the past two years, our budget situation has been so tight that we’ve had to put off making and installing signs in the neighborhood that could help the situation—not just for emergency vehicles, but for visitors and package delivery people as well.  He said that we are going to be meeting with Camden County road and bridge personnel over the next few weeks, and perhaps they can help us.  (One of our concerns, though, is that if the county makes the signs, we will be limited to whatever style and material they use, and the signs could turn out to be pretty ugly.)  Tom Eckdahl said he thinks the signs should be made a priority.  Laura Harris and Glenda Eckdahl told of personal experiences with the need for emergency services and seconded the need to make signs a priority.  Tom said that we will talk to the county about it, but we may need to spend some of our own funds to get it done to our satisfaction.   

Jim Glickert brought up for discussion an idea raised just within the past few days by several homeowners (who couldn’t be in attendance due to other commitments) of making the common area known as the “triangle” usable by their children for playing soccer or baseball.  The only common area we have right now for their use is covered in either concrete or asphalt, and they’d like to have an area with grass or dirt to play on.  They haven’t indicated what exactly they’d like to see done to make the triangle usable, such as cutting down some of the trees.  Jim said that over the coming winter, he plans to clean up the triangle by raking up and burning the leaves and debris, and hauling away the rocks scattered on the ground to make the area more presentable.  It should also make the area more usable.  He expressed two concerns about going beyond that, though.  First, it’s not certain that the area would get much use even if it is cleaned up.  The property has a slope to it, which is not conducive to playing soccer or baseball on it.  A homeowner suggested putting fitness stations on the property, but in Jim’s experience on the Katy Trail near Columbia and on trails in St. Louis, such fitness stations don’t get used.  Second, he said that every time he goes to use our pool, he spends the first 5 or 10 minutes throwing away trash, putting away all the pool toys scattered in and around the pool, and other things such as picking up bits of broken water balloons off the pavement.  In addition, he said that every time he blows off the tennis court, he has to pick up racquets scattered on the court, and the play area always has clothes or cups needing to be picked up.  His concern is that if we put a play area on the triangle, we’re going to have yet another area to have to clean up after.  His recommendation is that if those homeowners who are asking to use it for a play area find that they want something more done to it (beyond the clean up this winter), they can present a plan for consideration at next year’s homeowners meeting indicating exactly what they want.

In response, one homeowner expressed concern about the effect on nearby property values if the triangle is turned into a play area.  Rodney Stone said that he likes how the triangle creates a different environment in that part of the subdivision.  Jim Glickert said that he hopes those homeowners with children don’t think that opponents of the idea simply don’t like children.  Glenn Karr pointed out that the significant improvements we made several years ago show that we’ve made a real effort to provide a place for children to play.  He added that the parents have to take some responsibility in that they moved into the subdivision knowing what it was already like.  He said he would be reluctant to support a plan to create another play area at the Association’s expense.  Others agreed.  Jim Glickert said that any plans to create a play area on the triangle will have to be approved by a vote of the property owners, not the board of directors.    

Elections of Board Members

Tom Eckdahl said that the terms of Karen Pederson and Jim Glickert are expiring at this meeting.  He thanked them for their service, and announced that they both agreed to serve an additional three-year term if elected.  He asked if the property owners approved of their reelection, and the vote in favor was unanimous.  He also thanked Cindy Howell for her great service to the Association.

Glenn Karr thanked the board for their work, and others seconded it by applause.

Adjournment

With no further issues raised for discussion, Tom Eckdahl asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Glenn Karr made the motion to do so, and Jim Dexter seconded.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  Tom Eckdahl again thanked everybody for attending.  The meeting adjourned at 11:11 a.m.

Respectfully submitted

Jim Glickert

November 5, 2006
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